
RCW 13.38.130  Involuntary foster care placement, termination of 
parental rights—Determination—Qualified expert witness.  (1) A party 
seeking to effect an involuntary foster care placement of or the 
involuntary termination of parental rights to an Indian child shall 
satisfy the court that active efforts have been made to provide 
remedial services and rehabilitative programs designed to prevent the 
breakup of the Indian family and that these efforts have proved 
unsuccessful.

(2) No involuntary foster care placement may be ordered in a 
child custody proceeding in the absence of a determination, supported 
by clear and convincing evidence, including testimony of qualified 
expert witnesses, that the continued custody of the child by the 
parent or Indian custodian is likely to result in serious emotional or 
physical damage to the child. For purposes of this subsection, any 
harm that may result from interfering with the bond or attachment 
between the foster parent and the child shall not be the sole basis or 
primary reason for continuing the child in foster care.

(3) No involuntary termination of parental rights may be ordered 
in a child custody proceeding in the absence of a determination, 
supported by evidence beyond a reasonable doubt, including testimony 
of qualified expert witnesses, that the continued custody of the child 
by the parent or Indian custodian is likely to result in serious 
emotional or physical damage to the child. For the purposes of this 
subsection, any harm that may result from interfering with the bond or 
attachment that may have formed between the child and a foster care 
provider shall not be the sole basis or primary reason for termination 
of parental rights over an Indian child.

(4)(a) For purposes of this section, "qualified expert witness" 
means a person who provides testimony in a proceeding under this 
chapter to assist a court in the determination of whether the 
continued custody of the child by, or return of the child to, the 
parent, parents, or Indian custodian, is likely to result in serious 
emotional or physical damage to the child. In any proceeding in which 
the child's Indian tribe has intervened pursuant to RCW 13.38.090 or, 
if the department is the petitioner and the Indian child's tribe has 
entered into a local agreement with the department for the provision 
of child welfare services, the petitioner shall contact the tribe and 
ask the tribe to identify a tribal member or other person of the 
tribe's choice who is recognized by the tribe as knowledgeable 
regarding tribal customs as they pertain to family organization or 
child rearing practices. The petitioner shall notify the child's 
Indian tribe of the need to provide a "qualified expert witness" at 
least twenty days prior to any evidentiary hearing in which the 
testimony of the witness will be required. If the child's Indian tribe 
does not identify a "qualified expert witness" for the proceeding on a 
timely basis, the petitioner may proceed to identify such a witness 
pursuant to (b) of this subsection.

(b) In any proceeding in which the child's Indian tribe has not 
intervened or entered into a local agreement with the department for 
the provision of child welfare services, or a child's Indian tribe has 
not responded to a request to identify a "qualified expert witness" 
for the proceeding on a timely basis, the petitioner shall provide a 
"qualified expert witness" who meets one or more of the following 
requirements in descending order of preference:

(i) A member of the child's Indian tribe or other person of the 
tribe's choice who is recognized by the tribe as knowledgeable 
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regarding tribal customs as they pertain to family organization or 
child rearing practices for this purpose;

(ii) Any person having substantial experience in the delivery of 
child and family services to Indians, and extensive knowledge of 
prevailing social and cultural standards and child rearing practices 
within the Indian child's tribe;

(iii) Any person having substantial experience in the delivery of 
child and family services to Indians, and knowledge of prevailing 
social and cultural standards and child rearing practices in Indian 
tribes with cultural similarities to the Indian child's tribe; or

(iv) A professional person having substantial education and 
experience in the area of his or her specialty.

(c) When the petitioner is the department or a supervising 
agency, the currently assigned department or agency caseworker or the 
caseworker's supervisor may not testify as a "qualified expert 
witness" for purposes of this section. Nothing in this section shall 
bar the assigned department or agency caseworker or the caseworker's 
supervisor from testifying as an expert witness for other purposes in 
a proceeding under this chapter. Nothing in this section shall bar 
other department or supervising agency employees with appropriate 
expert qualifications or experience from testifying as a "qualified 
expert witness" in a proceeding under this chapter. Nothing in this 
section shall bar the petitioner or any other party in a proceeding 
under this chapter from providing additional witnesses or expert 
testimony, subject to the approval of the court, on any issue before 
the court including the determination of whether the continued custody 
of the child by, or return of the child to, the parent, parents, or 
Indian custodian, is likely to result in serious emotional or physical 
damage to the child.  [2011 c 309 § 13.]
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